The Friends of St Nicholas' Chapel, King's Lynn

Minutes of the Fourteenth Annual General Meeting

held on Wednesday 1st June 2016, at 7pm in the Chapel.

Present : there were 32 ‘Friends’ present, including 9 members of the Committee – Brian Chase, Adrian Parker, Roger Edwards, Nick Balaam, Liz Pye, Richard Jarvis, John Martin, Bryan Howling and Heather Bolt.
Attending: Vicky Etheridge, Development Manager, 
1.  Apologies were received from Mary Roche, Paul Richards, Janet Johnston, Sue Naulty, Joyce Carter, Malcolm & Leanne Bailey.
2.   Minutes 2015
The minutes of the 2015 AGM were considered and confirmed; proposed by Mike Brindle and seconded by Brian Chase.
3.   Treasurer’s Report and 2015-16 Accounts 
Richard Jarvis explained that this ‘year’ had actually been 10 months as a transition had been made to a year end at 31 March so that the AGM could receive accounts which had been independently examined.

He drew attention to certain items of income and expenditure, and in particular the bells repair account which received a main part of the HLF grant income in the 2014-15 period, and paid White’s of Appleton in September 2015, with the VAT reclaimed since.  There is outstanding spending on this account, for information and education work, which is due by September. The premises licence related to the long term licence for sale of alcohol as interval refreshments, and would be recouped over time, compared with previous temporary event licences.  The General Account is £5202.48, and the Bells Account is £5328.98
He had recommended no change in the subscription, which the committee accepted.

In response to questions, he confirmed that there will be a reserve in our funds for continuing minor maintenance work in the belfry; that the outstanding education etc work was within budget, and that the final tranche of grant had not yet been claimed. It was agreed that we should request a few months extension of time to complete the HLF programme.
Acceptance of the Accounts was proposed by Nick Balaam and seconded by Kate Parker.
4. Bells repair
Heather Bolt reported on the past 12 months, following the rehanging of the bells at the end of August 2015, and the slippage in the intended work due to her circumstances. She had contacted HLF and we should seek an extension of time allowed.  White’s had been a good firm to work with, albeit they had given us only one week’s notice for both the removal and the rehanging.  The Press coverage had been good, and there were various pieces of film she wanted to use.  The first peel had been rung on 17.09.15, before the Festival’s Fairey Band concert. Records showed that there had only been 10 full peels rung in the past century, and for their renewed use now it had been agreed that no more than 3 per year (x 3¼ hrs) would be rung as the surroundings include homes.
The education programme had started well with the school concert in December, attracting 400 people and many Baltic-origin parents. HB has not been able to complete this element, but John Martin has promoted 3 lectures, all with 30-40 people, and is arranging 2 more.
5. Chairman’s report
The Chairman gave his Annual Report for the past year, which would have to be part of the on-line information in the Charity Commission site.  We had seen the end of the William Anelay contract but also a long and incomplete ‘snagging’ process, and we had re-hung the bells and committed hours to clearing the Chapel for its reopening in September 2015.  We had then been turned away from doing anything in or for the Chapel, experiencing extraordinary insensitivity from CCT managers who had abrogated the HLF partnership intentions, until the Trustees were told, a manager left, and the regional director apologised.  A document outlining the shared roles and responsibilities had still taken from January until May to be finalised. The CCT finances were now the driving force behind the commercial direction and development of events and hirings in the Chapel.  They had determined to staff the Chapel whenever the public have access, with consequent demand for volunteers that we cannot satisfy yet.
The Friends interpretation group is currently completing the themed booklets which will provide historical information to complement the “family friendly” interpretation installed so far. The Friends’ committee recommend certain projects and priorities, which will require fund raising:-  a piano is to be offered as part of the facilities;  work is needed to make the north vestry useful as a ‘Green Room’ for performers, to repaint the walls and gates in the porch, and replace the tomb memorial glass; and conservation work is needed to the reredos panels.
Kate Parker informed the meeting that the situation with the CCT had been so bad by Christmas 2015 that it was only the chairman’s determination that had held the Friends together; she proposed & Brian Chase seconded, that the Friends thanks should be minuted.

Questions were asked concerning hiring rates and the negotiation of reduced levels for community organisations (eg the KL Camera Club, which had ceased to use the Chapel) – there is not a published hire rate and Vicky Etheridge said that she was open to negotiation with community users. Use of the website by members was found to be very low, and yet email use was wide-spread. Failures to receive AGM papers by post or email were recorded.
6. Election of Officers and Committee for 2015-16.
No further nominations had been received, and Bryan Howling and Heather Bolt wished to retire and were thanked for their years on the committee. It was agreed that Adrian Parker should continue as Chairman, and Richard Jarvis as Treasurer.  There is no Secretary, or minutes secretary at present. Eight other members of the Management Committee were elected en bloc, namely -   Brian Chase, Nick Balaam, Malcolm Bailey, Roger Edwards, John Martin, Derek Oldfield, Elizabeth Pye and Paul Richards : proposed by Jill Price and seconded by Pam Swinburn.
Thanks are also due to Leanne Bailey who has continued to act as Membership Secretary and the Editor and distributor of the Newsletter. 

The Chairman reported that there were 107 members.

The meeting finished at 8.15pm.

There followed a discussion session on the future of the Friends as a focus for all volunteers, and what should be offered as social events and to raise funds. There were suggestions that there might be corporate supporters, or that user organisations be asked to join the committee, and their members asked to actively help the Chapel, which has the goodwill of many local residents. An important role for the Friends was to be a voice of the community in the CCT commercial environment, to preserve community uses.

In terms of wider uses, questions were asked about the completion of licensing for a marriage here in December, and whether there could be more; about the use of the organ with choir concerts; and about Press publicity for the Friends.
02.06.2016.
